MINUTES




BOARD OF PUBLIC ACCOUNTANCY
DATE          :    April 4, 2002      

TIME           :    9:08 a.m.

PLACE        :   500 N. Calvert Street, 2nd  Floor Conference Room, Baltimore,

                         Maryland 21202

PRESENT   :   Alicia J. Foster

                        Barbara Stewart

                        Patricia A. Snell

                        Jacob J. Cohen

                        Leslie A. Mostow

ABSENT      :  Michele L. Pittman

                        William D. Smith

OTHERS 

PRESENT   :  Dennis Gring, Executive Director   

                       Daphne Thomas, Management Associate

                       Matthew Lawrence, Counsel to the Board

                       Bert Fenwick, Consultant

                       Carol Kirwan, MACPA         
      

                       George Spriggs,  MSA

CALL TO ORDER

The meeting was called to order by the Chair at 9:08 a.m. 

MINUTES

It was moved (I) by Dr. Stewart, seconded by Ms. Snell, and unanimously carried to approve the minutes of the meeting held March 7, 2002 with corrections.

REPORT OF THE CHAIR

· Ms. Foster reported that she had received an update from Mr. David Costello which was also included in Mr. Gring’s report.  Mr. Costello stated that progress on the CBT contract has been slow and that he doubts the ability of a computerized exam to be ready for the November, 2003.  He also reported that NASBA and AICPA have negotiated additional contract terms.

· NASBA submitted an e-mail to her regarding nominees for (1) Nominating Committee for which Ms. Foster was last year’s alternate for the Mid-Atlantic Region; and (2) Board of Directors for which the Director-At-Large post is currently filled by Mr. Johnson and the Regional Director’s post is filled by Mr. Ellis who may continue. In all cases, the Board concurred with both Ms. Foster, Mr. Johnson and Mr. Ellis continuing with their respective post
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REPORT OF THE CHAIR CONTINUED

· Ms. Foster reminded the Board that the NASBA’s Regional Meeting will be conducted June 9-11, 2002. The Board designated Ms. Foster as the voting delegate.

· The Annual Meeting is scheduled for October 9-11, 2002 in New Orleans, Louisiana. 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT

· Mr. Gring advised the Board that the preparation for the May, 2002 exam continues. Registrations for the exam continue to decline in comparison to previous years.

· Mr. Costello advised that the problem regarding the contract for computerized testing is one of disclosure on AICPA's part.  The longer negotiations continue, the more unlikely computerized testing will be implemented by November, 2003. Mr. Gring advised NASBA  that the Board needs a contract for the DLLR Procurement Office as soon as possible. The longer it takes for the contract to be finalized, it will be that much longer for approval from the Procurement Office.
· Mr. Gring recommended that the Board discontinue its visits to Prometrics sites until the contract is in place.
· Mr. Gring stated that all the bills that the Board was interested in have passed including Sunset legislation and when signed will be extended to 2015.
· Mr. Gring received an e-mail from Mr. Costello advising of a Congressional hearing on accountancy and laid out NASBA’s position.   Mr. Gring suggested that after the Congressional hearing, the Board may wish to meet with Senator Sarbanes to explain the Board perspective.  Ms. Kirwan offered that there are currently fifty (50) bills with the majority being retirement plans and approximately 8-9 deal with auditing services.  She agreed e-mail the information to Mr. Gring for dissemination to the Board Members.   The Board recognized that they should be aware of the bills and what impact they have on the Board.
· Mr. Gring provided the Board with the display count of licenses/permits issued and expired to which Ms. Foster stated that it is a good report as occasionally at Regional and Annual meeting the question arises.
EXECUTIVE SESSION

It was moved (II) by Mr. Cohen, seconded by Mr. Mostow and unanimously carried to go into Executive Session at 9:30 a.m. in the 2nd Floor Conference Room, 500 N. Calvert Street, Baltimore, Maryland 21202.  The purpose of this session was to consult with counsel.  This session was permitted to be closed pursuant to State Government Title Section 10-508(a)(7). Upon completion of the session, the Board reconvened their public meeting at 9:34 a.m.
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COMPLAINTS

It was moved (III) by Ms. Snell, seconded by Mr. Mostow and unanimously carried to approve closing the following cases:

Case No. 01-PA-01  -  No violations of the law or regulations.  Civil matter.

Case No. 02-PA-20  -  No violations of the law or regulations.  Civil matter.

Case No. 02-PA-21  -  No violations of the law or regulations.  Civil matter.

Case No. 02-PA-23  -  No jurisdiction, the respondent is not a licensee.

Case No. 02-PA-25  -  Fee dispute.  No jurisdiction.  Civil matter.

Case No. 02-PA-27  -  No jurisdiction.  Civil matter.

Case No. 02-PA-30  -  Fee dispute – resolved between parties.

OTHER BUSINESS
The Board requested  that Mr. Lawrence prepare a draft for a law change to increase the reinstatement fee for 2003 legislation for both firms and individuals who renew late.

For the record, insofar as independence in the Arthur Andersen situation, the Board is concerned about its responsibility to the citizens and the profession, but relies on the Federal agencies involved in the investigation.  As such, there has been no information supplied at this time linking Maryland licensees to the ENRON matter.  Ms. Foster added that Mr. Cohen is a member of NASBA’s Ethics Committee who conduct discussions in this mater and Mr. Cohen will keep the Board abreast of national and other state board actions.  The Board will continue with its current independence rules and wait on the results of Federal indictments if any reflect on Maryland licensees.
COUNSEL’S REPORT

Mr. Lawrence stated that he had nothing to report.

EDUCATION COMMITTEE’S REPORT

Dr. Stewart reported that two (2) transfer of grades and two (2) reciprocal applications had been administratively approved as advised by Ms. Thomas.

Reciprocal Applications  -

Susan Barna   -     Did not meet Maryland’s educational requirements when she

obtained her original license in the other jurisdiction. Can only

take the required courses, obtain an original license in                              

                              another jurisdiction, then reapply to Maryland or reapply

                              under the 4 and 10 rule.  Does not currently qualify under the

                              4 and 10 as all of her experience was obtained within

                              Maryland.

Kalpesh Desai -    Did not meet Maryland’s educational requirements when he

                              obtained his original license in the other jurisdiction.  Can

                              only take the required courses, obtain an original license in

                              another jurisdiction, then reapply to Maryland or reapply

                              under the 4 and 10 rule.

It was moved (IV) by Mr. Mostow, seconded by Ms. Snell and unanimously

carried to approve the Education Committee’s report.
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EXPERIENCE COMMITTEE’S REPORT

Mr. Mostow reported that two batches of twenty-eight (28) each of RPE’s were approved of which there were three exceptions (insufficient experience (2) and invalid dates (1).  It was moved by (V) Mr. Mostow, seconded by Dr. Stewart and unanimously carried to approve the Experience Committee’s report.

REGULATORY REVIEW

Mr. Lawrence stated that the Board has finished with its responsibilities at this time and he is in the process of preparing a draft.

OLD BUSINESS

Copies of a letter to Dr. Kirk Davidson, Mt. St. Mary’s College was provided to each Board Member and the Chair summarized that Dr. Davidson has been advised of the Board’s position.

CORRESPONDENCE

The Board was in receipt of correspondence from the following May, 2002 applicants appealing the denial of their applications:

Carl Sisolak          -  Denied for non-receipt of his official transcripts.  Whereas 

                                Mr. Sisolak provided one of the two required transcripts, the 

                                Board had no alternative but to uphold the denial of his 

                                application.

Marien Anderson  - Denied for the lack of an acceptable business law course and

                                oral communications.    After review of the information

                                provided by Ms. Andersen, the Board concurred with the

                                unacceptability of the course as business law and nothing       

                                was submitted for an oral communications course.  The 

                                previous denial was therefore upheld.

Deborah Koranda - Denied for the lack of a business ethics course taken for a

                                grade and only had two (2) semester hours in oral

                                communications.  Ms. Koranda presented an official

                                transcript reflecting that her business ethics was taken for

                                a passing grade and a FAX from the Academic Advisor at

                                Texas Tech University showing that she has a three

                                semester hour course in oral communications.  The Board

                                found her submittals acceptable and approved her 

                                application for the May, 2002 exam. 

K. McCullough      - Denied for the lack of an official transcripts.  On behalf of Ms.

                                McCullough, Ms. Jacqueline Maisel, Acting Associate
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Director of the University of Maryland, University

                               College, provided the Board with an explanatory letter

                               wherein that institution delayed providing the official

                               transcript.  After review of her application and transcript, the

                               Board found that Ms. McCullough qualified and therefore,

                               rescinded the denial of her application.

Sally Shaw           - Denied for the lack of 150 hours.  Appealed to the Board to allow her

                               to sit for the May, 2002 exam based upon having been informed by 

                               Frostburg State University in 1990 (when she graduated) that she

                               had earned credit yours of 129.  However, she contended that

                               Frostburg changed its computer system which altered the manner in

                               which credits were earned which resulted in her, in reality, having

                               126 earned credit hours.   Ms. Shaw stated that she became aware

                               of this situation when contacted by Ms. Karen Port in March.  Upon

                               contacting Frostburg, Ms. Shaw was advised that she had taken a

                               “psych” course two times (with passing grades) and once found, thus

                               her credit hours were altered.  After some discussion, the Board felt

                               that Ms. Shaw should have been aware of the duplication, keeping

                               track of her own credits, and therefore, upheld the denial.

Darryl Williamson- Denied for non-receipt of two official transcripts.  Mr. Williamson 

                               advised that he only requested George Washington University

                               (GWU) to provide an official transcript because it contained all

                               pertinent records of eligible classes completed and did understand

                               that the application called for all transcripts to be submitted.  He

                               further added that Ben Franklin University is no longer in existence

                               and all records were transferred to GWU.  Mr. William also stated

                               that upon receipt of Ms. Port’s denial letter, he requested Howard 

                               University send an official transcript to the Board’s office which was

                               not received as well as GWU’S.  The Board had no alternative but to

                               uphold the denial of application as no official transcripts had been

                               received by the deadline for applications.

Diane Heidorn     -  Denied for the lack of a business ethics course.  Ms. Heidorn

                               stated that she had completed a program entitled “Professional

                               Development Workshop Series” which is shown as “ACCTCY 199

                               Open Seminar/Workshop” on her University of Illinois transcript.  Ms.

                               Heidorn submitted a voluminous package with appeal which was 

                               reviewed by Dr. Stewart who determined that it was not acceptable

                               in meeting that requirement and did note that Ms. Heidorn did not

                               submit either the syllabus or more current information.  The Board,

                               therefore, upheld the denial of her application.

CORRESPONDENCE

The Board received a letter from Ms. Mee Jong Lee wherein she petitioned for an extension of her conditional credit.  After review of her explanation, the Board decided 
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CORRESPONDENCE CONTINUED
to deny her request as they felt that Ms. Lee had sufficient opportunity to pass the remaining section (Auditing) by the expiration of her conditional credit, November, 2001.

The Board was in receipt of a copy of a letter addressed to Mr. John Peace (Chair, NASBA Nominating Committee) from Mr. Jay Church, Executive Director, New Jersey Board, providing that Board’s endorsement of Mr. Michael Weatherwax for Vice Chair of NASBA for the 2002-2003 year.  The Board found this correspondence informational.

Mr. William Holden (Chair, AICPA/NASBA Computerization Implementation Committee – CIC) submitted information to assist with the Board’s legislative efforts with the transition to the computerized exam.   The CIC evaluated the Board’s law and suggested some changes.  Mr. Gring pointed out that the CIC alluded to another scoring scale other than a grade of 75 (currently the passing grade) which would be problematic and untimely in changing the law.   Ms. Foster stated that the Board could study the information which has been obtained from NASBA and also that psychometricians are reviewing this matter as well and hopefully, more information will be obtained at the Regional Meeting.  

The Board received a request for an extension of the mandatory CPE credits from Mr. Thomas Rymer based on a series of events that occurred within the last three years – death of his partner which accounted for the doubling of the workload and his office manager incorrectly calculated what he thought was sufficient CPE to renew.  Mr. Rymer did point out that he has already completed 57 of the required 80 CPE credits and would complete the remaining 23 within the next 60 days.  The Board agreed with the extension and Mr. Rymer will be so advised by Ms. Thomas.

ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 10:30 a.m.

____  With corrections

____  Without corrections

      ____________________________                      _______________

                         Chair                                                             Date

